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House of Representatives 

Dear Mr. Stark: 

Your letter of October 4, 1995, asked us to review the 
fraud and abuse provisions of H.R. 2425, especially two 
provisions changing requirements of the anti-kickback and 
civil monetary penalty sections of the Social Security Act. 
You also forwarded comments you had received from the 
Department of Health and Human Services' (HHS) Office of 
the Inspector General (OIG) and the Department of Justice 
on H.R. 2389.l These agencies expressed serious concerns 
about the two provisions. Because of the limited time 
available, we concentrated on these two provisions and have 
not fully analyzed the other provisions in H.R. 2425. 

PROPOSED CHANGE TO MEDICARE ANTI-KICKBACK LAV? 

Section 1128B(b)(2) of the Social Security Act' establishes 
criminal liability for "[wlhoever knowingly and willfully 
offers or pays any remuneration (including any kickback, 
bribe, or rebate) directly or indirectly, overtly or 
covertly, in cash or in kind to any person to induce such 
person" to refer persons to them for medical services 
covered by Medicare or certain other health programs. In 
our experience, such arrangements are often disguised to 
appear to provide compensation for professional services or 
as returns on investments. Even when a physician performs 
a service for the money received, the inducements for 
referrals can result in unnecessary payments from Medicare. 

lH.R. 2389 was incorporated, with some changes, into H.R. 
2425. 

242 U.S.C. 1320a-7b(2). 
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As the HHS OIG pointed out, courts have 'interpreted section 
1128B(b) (2) to find liability whenever it is proven beyond 
a reasonable doubt that one purpose of a payment was to - 
induce a referral.3 

Section 15212(c) of H.R. 2425 would substitute for these 
judicial interpretations by amending the last part of the 
quoted material to read "to any person for the significant 
purpose of inducing." We are not convinced that the use of 
the modifier "the significant" would mean, as the OIG 
indicated, that 51 percent of the motivation for a payment 
would have to be to induce referrals in order to establish 
liability. However "the significant" can only be read to 
mean that prosecutors would have to prove beyond a 
reasonable doubt that the primary or most compelling 
motivation for the payment was to induce referrals. 

Proving knowledge is always very difficult because it 
requires determining what was in the mind of an individual 
or individuals. Because it is not scientifically possible 
to prove knowledge directly, doing so requires marshalling 
a convincing argument based solely on circumstantial 
evidence. We agree that, as you surmise, this amendment 
will make proving the facts necessary to establish 
liability much more difficult. Moreover, the effect could 
well be to make it easier to disguise the intent behind 
kickback arrangements, or make disguises currently used 
more effective in evading prosecution. The result would be 
greater potential for fraud, with its negative financial 
effect on Medicare. 

PROPOSED CHANGE TO CIVIL MONETARY PENALTY LAW 

Section 1128A(s)(l) of the Social Security Act' authorizes 
civil monetary penalties, for example, for anyone who 
submits claims to Medicare and "knows or should know" that 
a claim is for services not actually rendered; for services 
that are false or fraudulent; for physicians' services not 
actually rendered by a physician; or for services performed 
by someone excluded from participating in the program. 

The phrase "or should know" was substituted for "or has 
reason to know" by section 4118(e) (1) of the Omnibus Budget 

3For example, U.S. v. Bav State Ambulance and HOSD. Rental 
Serv. , 874 F.2d 20, 29-30 (1st Cir. 1989). 

442 U.S.C. 1320a-7a(l). 
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Reconciliation-Act of 1987 (OBRA-87) (P.L. 100-203). This 
change originated in the House bill for OBRA-87 and was 
included unchanged in the final version. The relevant 
House report states that this change was intended to 
overturn In the Matter of the Insoector General v, Frank P, 
Silver, M.D., Docket No. C-19 (Apr. 27, 1987).5 In Silver, 
the reviewing official held that an employer could not be 
subject to civil monetary penalties for actions taken by 
his or her employees within the scope of their employment, 
and interpreted 'reason to know" as imposing a duty on one 
submitting a claim to investigate the truth of the claim 
only if he or she had reason to suspect that the 
information in the claim was erroneous. 

Although the interpretation of Rreason to know" in Silver 
is consistent with the discussion of the phrase in the 
Restatement of Torts, Second, section 12, it troubled the 
drafters of the OBRA-87 amendment because they understood 
that it would make it easier for individuals to defraud 
Medicare by freeing them from a general duty to reasonably 
ensure the accuracy of the claims submitted. The amended 
language was expressly intended to "incorporate common law 
principles" into the civil monetary penalty provision.6 In 
other words, under the current language, providers have an 
affirmative duty to ensure that the claims for payment that 
they submit, or that are submitted by their employees, are 
accurate. As pointed out by the OIG, the phrase "should 
know It is a standard American courts are accustomed to. 

Section 15212(a)(2) of H.R. 2425 would require proof that 
the person acted "in deliberate ignorance" or "in reckless 
disregard" of the truth or falsity of the information. 
This would represent a significant change over the due 
diligence required of those submitting claims under the 
current standard. 

The new definition for "should know" is basically the 
statutory definition of the terms "knowing" and "knowingly" 
found in the federal False Claim Act.' The result is that 
the knowledge standard for Medicare civil monetary 
penalties would be changed, in effect, from "know or should 

5H. R. Rpt. No. 391, 100th Cong., 1st Sess., pt. 1, at 533. 

6The amendment was included under the title "Civil Monetary 
Penalty and Exclusion Clarifications," 101 Stat. 1330-155. 

'31 U.S.C. 3729(b). 
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know" to "knowing" or "knowingly." Under the False Claim 
Act, individuals have been found not liable for innocent 
mistakes and, in addition, not liable in cases of 
negligence.* 

We agree with the OIG that this new definition of "should 
know" would, as drafted, "significantly curtail 
enforcement" under the Medicare civil monetary penalty 
provisions. Assuming that this interpretation would be 
applied with respect to the virtually identical definition 
in the Medicare context, proving negligence in the filing 
of claims would no longer suffice to impose a civil 
monetary penalty. This would result in imposing a far 
greater burden on prosecutors. It would constitute a 
reversal of the action taken in OBRA-87 and reinstate a 
knowledge standard at least as lenient as the one 
articulated in Silver. 

OTHER CONCERNS 

Although we have not fully analyzed the other provisions in 
H.R. 2425, we noted a few general concerns during our 
review of the fraud and abuse provisions. 

First, a number of additional responsibilities would be 
placed on HHS, its Health Care Financing Administration, 
and the HHS OIG. Such responsibilities include soliciting 
views from and responding to the public on (1) safe 
harbors, (2) ways to improve the administration of 
Medicare, and (3) complaints and allegations about fraud 
and abuse. However, no resources are provided to 
accomplish these tasks. While any of these provisions 
might be laudable on its own, in today's budgeting 
environment we are concerned that additional resources 
needed for administration might not be available. This 
could result in anti-fraud and abuse staff being spread 
more thinly than they are now with negative consequences 
for fraud and abuse detection and prevention efforts.g 
Further, it could result in insufficient resources to carry 
out the intent of the legislative provisions. 

*See, for example, Wm, 975 F.2d 1412, 1420 
(9th Cir. 1992). 

'We have commented on many occasions on the need for 
adequate resources to effectively perform the tasks that 
comprise fraud and abuse detection and prosecution. 
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Second, the bill would make a number of changes to 
Medicare's prohibition on physician referrals to facilities 
and suppliers in which they have an ownership interest. 
We, as well as the HHS OIG and others, have conducted a 
number of studies that identified -increased use of services 
when physicians refer patients to entities they own or in 
which they have substantial financial interests. 
Substantial savings were estimated to accrue from enactment 
of the provisions proposed for modification, and we are 
concerned that this could increase Medicare costs. We are 
particularly concerned about repeal of the provision 
requiring covered providers and suppliers to report to HHS 
on who their owners are. Without this information, it 
would be very difficult and expensive for HHS to enforce 
the prohibition or to identify violations. 

We are sending a copy of this letter to the Chairman, 
Subcommittee on Health. If you have any questions about 
the matters discussed in this letter, please contact Tom 
Dowdal, Assistant Director, on (202) 512-6588. 

Sincerely yours, 

Sarah F. Jaggar 
Director, Health Financing 

and Public Health Issues 

(106431) 
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